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AVATAR MEHER BABA'S CIRCLE OF FRIENDS, INC.

MINUTES OF THE MARCH 7, 2019 BOARD MEETING
The meeting convened at about 7:05 p.m. at THE CIRCLE CENTER in Myrtle Beach Mall.
Attendance: All Board Members Were Present: Dennis Wolterding, Angela Lee Chen, Laura Crabtree, Jeff Stearns, Judy Mangold, Steve Koren, Don McBride, John Leiter, Ben Hay.  A Quorum of the Board (at least five directors) was declared.
Items Discussed: See Agenda of March 7, 2019 Meeting (Appendix) for general topics discussed and Meeting Framework. MP3 File “190307-2004.mp3” contains the raw recording of this Meeting in its entirety. (Minutes are constructed based on this File and notes taken by Secretary Laura Crabtree.)
MOTIONS PASSED:
1.
Motion by Jeff Stearns to approve the Minutes of the February 7, 2019 Board Meeting; seconded by Judy Mangold.  PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

2.
Motion by John Leiter to renew our Insurance (Circle Center and D&O) for 2019 that is due imminently; seconded by Don McBride. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

3.
Motion by Jeff Stearns to pay the 2019 Insurance in toto thus saving the finance charge and botheration of monthly installments; seconded by Angela Lee Chen. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
4.
Motion by Dennis Wolterding to appropriate the sum of $195.00 to pay Masala of Myrtle Beach for luncheon for the White Pony Express/Francis in the Dunes Meeting to take place on Sunday, March 10, WITH THE PROVISO that if can donations do not cover that entire appropriation, Dennis will donate the difference thus holding The Circle's Budget harmless; seconded by Judy Mangold. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
5.
Motion by John Leiter to include a $250.00 donation check to the Meher Spiritual Center along with the “Thank You” card to Daniel Stone and Buz Conner for their presentation at THE CIRCLE CENTER; seconded by Angela Lee Chen. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
Assignments:

a. Don McBride will call Denny Moore and Katherine Cox to offer them extra copies of Baba books from The Circle's Library and Ute Bowman's bequest to TCC to help these two replace books lost when their apartments burned in the recent devastating Ocean Creek Plantation fire.

b. Steve Koren will pick a date certain for The Circle's Book Sale.

c. Ben Hay will put together a structured agenda for review by the Board for the end-of-summer Kids (BTK) Sahavas including date certain and activities and resources needed.

d. Dennis will speak to Merwan Mehta about being our Speaker for the June 29th Gala.
Brief Highlights of Other Matters Discussed.

A. The Meeting opened with Steve Koren' reciting Baba's words. This was followed by the standard moment of silence and the reading of the Norms by Angela Lee Chen. The Board then accepted the February 7, 2019 Board Minutes (Motion 1). 

B. Circle President, Dennis Wolterding then asked permission to move the order of the Meeting to new business. He related that our insurance for THE CIRCLE CENTER and for our Directors and Officers (D&O) for 2019 was immediately up for re-binding (the Agent apologized for the short notice).  The Board voted (Motion 2) to renew the Insurance and to pay for the entire annual amount, rather than financing the monthly payments as we have done in the past. (Motion 3). Dennis discussed the upcoming Francis in the Dunes/White Pony Express Planning Meeting with the Sufis slated for Sunday, March 10th. He asked the Board to appropriate $195.00 to pay for the luncheon, which would be either made up fully by can donations or by Dennis himself (Motion 4). Regarding old business, all the Board Members signed a thank you card to Daniel Stone and Buz Conner and a Motion was passed to include a donation to MSC for $250.00 as had been previously agreed and funded by two donors (Motion 5). Dennis then related that after some sturm und drang (i.e. drama), donations had fully covered the cost of the Baba Birthday Play so that the can donations received by The Circle would stay with the organization as earlier agreed. A meeting to audit expenses was slated between Dennis Wolterding, Jeff Stearns, Ray D'argenio and Joe Disabatino for Monday, March 11th at which all would be, hopefully, settled.  Treasurer Jeff Stearns and Don McBride discussed the projected expenses for which the Circle had donors to pay, including: $1000.00 for a professional video; $827.50 for light and sound; and $634.42 for building the temporary stage. (It was noted that additional materials costs were incurred but these were donated by Jeff Stearns and thus don't figure into this sum.) Thus, the Circle's responsible total (all paid by donors) is $2461.92 cents. Donations were projected (before three additional donors came forward to handle the shortfall) of $1910.00. The total outstanding would have been $551.92, but that was reduced, initially, by an additional $250.00 donation from the Dennison's. Two other donors came forward to split the remaining $301.92. All agreed the Play was a FABULOUS SUCCESS, but the Board would look a bit more closely at any future such excursion into expensive theater.

C. Attention then turned to The Strategic Planning Meeting slated for Saturday, March 9, 2019 and the Board discussed the issues deemed most acute. Obvious, was the Future of THE CIRCEL CENTER. Other items would include Money and the Circle's ongoing relationship with The Meher Spiritual Center. The Agenda was deliberately kept “loose” to allow spontaneity of thought.

D. We then turned to Reports. President Dennis W. said that Christina Riley had resigned as Co-Chair of the Programming Committee. The Board believes Fareshta may wish to take this position. Christina has also dropped her monthly donations to the The Circle, and Dennis speculated that she might pull out of her leadership of The Circle Cinema. Dennis also reported that he had spoken to Chris Ott about the three ideas for spicing up the Newsletter. After an initial enthusiasm, Chris changed his opinion and told Dennis that he did not want to include any of the ideas. So, the Board agreed that the Newsletter will remain “un-spicy” for now. 

E. Vice President Angela Lee Chen began her report with the rave reviews of the Baba Birthday Play (“Amore Divino in Portofino”) and suggested that we can put a link to the Play on our Website (which we will do). She reported that plans for the June 29th Gala were going well. She believed that Jamie Newell would do a concert; silent auction items are being gathered; we'll have catering by Masala of Myrtle Beach. We considered having a Speaker to cap things off and Dennis will speak to Merwan Mehta about it.  The “mini-Sahavas” are moving along nicely. The first on April 6th will have Irwin Luck as a speaker and a yet-to-be-named musician. On May 18th, Bernard Bruford will speak at TCC. In September, it may be Julia and Rusty Rust. 

At all events we will pass the can, and The Circle's expenses will be confined to providing lunch. Some names that were mentioned as possibly being involved are Gabe Wood for comedy; Larry Green, Gary Assadourian, and Gary Edeman. 

F. Circle Secretary, Laura Crabtree reported that the revised Community Directory is on our Website. Dennis reported it has garnered compliments from no less a person than Murshida Conner. Laura is also putting the new directory names (that are local and appropriate) into the Robocall list, but it requires tedious reformatting of the spreadsheet; still, she is making progress.

G. Circle Treasurer, Jeff Stearns gave the Financial Report:  There is $29,647 in THE CIRCLE CENTER Account (which includes the $750.00 balance from FACEBOOK; a sum that will also have to be disbursed to settle the Birthday Play). In the Operating Account is $1301.00. Of these figures, $464.00 is segregated for the The Scholarship Fund. The Stage Fund no longer exists as unspent monies have been returned to the donors. We got $662.00 in can donations from the Baba Birthday Play.
H.  Circle Service Director, Ben Hay reported on his and Dennis's lunch with Francis Curry. Francis is an experienced former University Admissions and Outreach Counselor who, while not a Baba Lover, is very interested in service and wants to work with AMBCOF. He is now on the Board of Coastal Samaritan Center, a non-profit, mental health organization. At the Meeting, a Health-Service Fair was planned for THE CIRCLE CENTER in the October at which about 12 or 13 Grand Strand Service Providers would come and describe what they do and also set up tables. The Service Committee will go forward with this in another meeting. Francis will likely come to the April Board Meeting and introduce himself to all. Ben then went on to discuss the Children's Sahavas, which he calls BTK (Baby, Toddler and Kids). So far, they have had one BTK Meeting, and Mary Leiter has agreed to help. Ben has invited all Board Members to be involved. Ben also has a number of verbal commitments from others who wish to volunteer. He envisions one weekend in late July or early August: a full-day Saturday and a half-day Sunday. (Ben was encouraged to “freeze” the date ASAP). Three (3) possible groups by age were contemplated: 0-4 years; 5-7; and 8-10. Attendees would be mostly or exclusively from out-of-town. THE CIRCLE CENTER would be the main hub, but events (e.g. Nature Walk) would take place on the Meher Spiritual Center as well. Ben would like one or two more coordinators to help, if possible. Ben suggested using some unused monies from the Scholarship Fund to help families who needed it. John raised the idea that some kids and parents from Happy Club (Racepath) might be invited. By April or May, Ben expects to have a structured agenda for this. Apropos to nothing, Dennis indicated that he had a time-share week at Sands Beach Club for April 13-20 that he would love to donate to The Circle for a needy family so they could have a seaside vacation and Board Members were asked if they knew anyone. The Week must be committed before March 13th however.

I. Fundraising Director, Steve Koren, discussed having the Circle Book sale in September, and he committed to giving us a date certain shortly. We will use the stockroom if people want to drop the books off. Steve will put an ad on Craigslist to attract non-Baba Community people.

J.  Dennis discussed that after Christina's Resignation there are four people on the Programming Committee, which should continue to meet. We should look for a fifth (Fareshta?). Dennis will get back to the Programming Committee for possible dates to meet since the March 2nd confabulation did not occur. 

K. Don McBride reported, to the dismay of all, that he is resigning as Community Outreach, Fellowship and Education Director by May 1st or earlier if we find a replacement. He gave an extensive final report on his work, including a retrospective of things he has done as a Circle Directors since its founding (that Report is available, in part, on e-mail). He did lament that the Baba Book distribution to libraries had not been consummated, but Dennis added that it still can be accomplished. Possible replacements for Don were discussed without resolution. 

L. Judy Mangold passed around the Volunteer Roster for March and Dennis agreed to do March 8th in addition to March 30th.  He voiced his intent to do Training for several interested persons, Mary Ellen Lynch and Rich and Gail (Last Name not intelligible). 

M. John Leiter reported that he believed negotiations between UDC and MSC on the Myrtle Beach Mall Rezoning would be done in a matter of weeks. Within the prudential purview of his charge, he discussed certain possibilities of what might befall TCC, but none of these things are tangible yet, and the whole matter of the future of TCC in the event of ejection from the Mall was deferred to the Strategic Planning Meeting set for Saturday, March 9th. 

N. The matter of hiring a professional cleaner arose, since it had been surfaced earlier. Apparently, it is no longer an issue since we are not doing the number of anchor events originally envisioned for which such a cleaner was posited.

Adjournment:  The Meeting was adjourned with the Beloved God Prayer and by Acclamation at 9:27 p.m.
March 7, 2019 Draft Minutes Respectfully Submitted By Dennis Jan Wolterding to the Board for Approval
_________________________ 

Dennis Jan Wolterding
APPENDIX TO MARCH 7, 2019 MINUTES
Draft Agenda AMBCOF Board Meeting March 7, 2019—7PM

THE CIRCLE CENTER
I. 
Opening: Baba’s words, moment of silence
II.
Reading of Norms
1. Start and end with remembering Baba 

2. Participate fully   

3. Respect each other  

4. Work as a team / no silent disagreements 

5. Be careful of using generalizations  

6. Seek solutions beyond your own 

7. Find joy in what you are doing.  

8. Maintain your humor   

9. Remain focused on the task                   

9. a. No cell phones  9. b. No side conversations   9c. No shifting focus

10.  Keep all private information private.

11. Start & End on time and with Baba (7 - 8:30p)
III.
Approval of Previous Minutes (February 7, 2019)
IV.       Reports of Officers/Directors  (See Assignments in Appendix)
-- President’s Report  (Insurance Renewal; Piano Tuning; FID Meeting; C. Riley Resignation)
-- Vice President’s Report (Angela L. C.--Baba Birthday Play Retrospective: Gala Entertainment?) 
-- Secretary’s Report  (Laura C. : Updating Robocall Database; Syncing ain't a synch )

---Treasurer's Report (Jeff S. ; Financials)

---Service Director's Report (Ben H.--Francis Curry; Other Matters)

---Fundraising Report (Steve K.)
---Program Committee Report (Need to Schedule New Meeting) 
---Community Outreach Etc. (Don M.---Important Announcement By Don)

-- Director at Large/Volunteer Coordinator (Judy M.; March Volunteers; Volunteer Training)
---Director at Large (Status of Negotiations on Mall Redeveloment; Others).)

V.
Old Business 
Signing “Thank you” Card to D. Stone/B. Connor

Baba Birthday Play Aftermath (To be tabled at Board Request)

The Newsletter—unspicy for now

June 29th Gala—Agenda

Contracting with a Professional Cleaner?
VI.

New Business

A. 
AGENDA FOR STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING, MARCH 9TH


B. 
REQUEST FOR EMERGENCY AID-OCEAN CREEK BABA LOVERS


C 
INSURANCE RENEWAL (President's Report)


D.
NEW C.O.F.E


F.
REPLACING C. RILEY ON PROGRAMMING COMMITTEE


G.
OTHERS?
ASSIGNMENTS FROM FEBRUARY 7, 2019 MEETING 
a. Dennis W. and Ben H. will put together a panel (as an event at THE CIRCLE CENTER) concerning community services available to the Baba Community and others..

b. Angela L.C. will contact potential entertainers for the June 29, 2019 Gala.

c. Ben H. will look into a Sahavas for small kids. 
d. Laura C will add several Board Members to RoboCall List (See Discussion Item B.)​
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